BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of June 9, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:40 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Kerwin, and Lentz


Absent:
Commissioners Hawawini and Jameel


Also Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


Steve Karakis, 744 San Bruno Avenue, said that when he walks around town with his children, they often have to walk in the street because sidewalks are blocked.  He asked the City to consider either clearing the sidewalks or putting in an extra lane in the street for pedestrians.  Chairman Lentz thanked Mr. Karakis for his comments.  He suggested discussing this topic on a future agenda.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz reported that the Planning Commission received a letter from the applicant at 3000 Sierra Point Parkway requesting that the matter be continued to June 23.  He said the Commission also received a letter from Louise Walker in opposition to the 852 Humboldt Road project, and letters from the State Clearinghouse, Storrs Hoen & Beth Grossman, and Dana Dillworth regarding 8 Thomas Avenue, all of which will be made part of the record. 

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  852 Humboldt Road; Variance V-1-05, Variances for new house’s entry stairwell with tower to exceed 20/30 ft. height limit and for garages (on Kings Road) to exceed 35 ft. height limit; Jerry Kuhel, applicant; Tim Garcia, owner; APN 007-442-170

Senior Planner Tune reported that the applicant provided the City with another alternative design, Alternative #8, with a shorter driveway, shallower garage, less steep roof pitch, minimum 10-foot  front setback for the entry way, and the turret on the opposite side of the house.  The applicant continues to request approval of the original submittal, which includes a driveway with two parking spaces.  In response, staff developed Alternative #9, with a 10-foot front setback for the entry way, an upper landing, and a window instead of a turret.  Senior Planner Tune welcomed direction from the Planning Commission.


Chairman Lentz confirmed that Alternative #9 includes two driveway parking spaces.  Regarding the parking spaces off of Humboldt Road, he suggested posting a sign indicating the street parking spaces are available for the public.  


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Tim Garcia, owner, said he liked Alternative 9, but would prefer a design that retains the turret.  He reported that the neighbors he contacted would also like to keep the turret.  He pointed out the turret is one small element of the house and does not affect anyone’s views.  Mr. Garcia explained that the site needs a longer driveway and parking area, so the height variance is needed to accommodate adequate parking.  Considering Brisbane’s parking shortage, he urged the Planning Commission to approve the variance.


Mr. Garcia provided a letter from Stephen & Sheryl Goodman, 459 Kings Road, supporting his proposed project.


Jerry Kuhel, applicant, commented that Alternative #9 is similar to the one provided by the applicant, except for elimination of the turret.  He said that besides being an architectural detail, the turret design is important for the stairwell.  He noted there is insufficient headroom for the stairs shown on Alternative #9.  Without the turret, he observed, the stairs would need to be moved, eliminating access to the garage from inside.


Gary Apotheker, Kings Road resident, expressed his opinion that Alternative #9 looks less attractive than the applicant’s alternatives because removal of the turret makes the building look too boxy.  He pointed out that Brisbane has tried to avoid design review by requiring setbacks and articulation.  He noted the turret only exceeds the height limit by a small area and gives the building much more personality, and he recommended granting the variance.


Ron Davis, 660 Humboldt Road, said he was impressed with Mr. Garcia’s effort to create something that looks nice and fits well in Brisbane.  He noted many people try to maximize their building area, but Mr. Garcia has paid attention to the slope of the driveway, parking, and the steepness of his downhill lot.  Mr. Davis urged the Planning Commission to look at the overall parking situation in the area.  He said many residents use their driveways, yards, and the street to park their extra cars, and he expressed his opinion that it would be better to encourage three-car garages and driveways to get cars off the street.


Mr. Apotheker confirmed that parking is a serious concern.  He observed that getting parked cars off of the streets would make the streets safer for walking, especially streets that do not have sidewalks.  He agreed with Mr. Davis that larger garages would eliminate some of the eyesores in town.


Chairman Lentz asked if Alternative #8 was acceptable to the applicant.  Mr. Kuhel responded that Alternative #8 was a compromise design, but not as good as the original.  He stated that he would prefer to stay with the original design.  Mr. Kuhel said Alternative #8 proposes a shorter and steeper driveway and a more pitched roof.  Commissioner Kerwin noted it would be more difficult to park vehicles in a shorter driveway.  Mr. Kuhel pointed out that his proposed driveway was just a bit longer, and the additional parking would benefit the neighborhood.


Chairman Lentz asked if the off-street parking area on Humboldt Road would be dedicated to the City for public parking.  Mr. Garcia said he did not plan to use that area to park his own cars, so the spaces would be available to the public.  Chairman Lentz recommended adding a sign to make people aware the spaces are intended for public parking.  He asked the applicant to coordinate appropriate signage with the City Engineer.


Commissioner Hunter asked the applicant to explain the major objections to staff’s Alternative #9.  Mr. Kuhel said Alternative #9 does not work because there is insufficient headroom for the stairway, and garage access to the stairs would then have to be sacrificed.


Chairman Lentz asked how much of the building’s height would be visible from the street.  Mr. Kuhel explained that only one level of the house would be visible from the street, so it would not appear much different from its neighbors.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission, Commissioner Kerwin moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter, unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Kerwin commented that the City is challenged by trying to apply a uniform set of rules and standards to a town with many unique properties.  He commended this applicant for trying to follow the City’s rules in the design while producing the best possible end product in terms of aesthetics, parking, and livability.  Commissioner Kerwin noted the geography and topography of the site pose constraints that warrant granting a variance.


Commissioner Hunter observed that the Planning Commission frequently encounters applications that are revised and improved by suggestions from the staff and Commission, and the end result is a better project for everyone.  He said he was a bit frustrated with this application because it still did not meet all City requirements even after numerous alternatives.  Commissioner Hunter recognized that the constraints of the site might dictate some of design parameters, but said he would have liked to see other approaches.  For example, he expressed his opinion that the turret, as an architectural feature, did not in and of itself warrant a variance to the height limit.  He added he liked some of the articulation features proposed in the staff’s Alternative #9 drawing.


Commissioner Hunter agreed with Commissioner Kerwin that this may be a difficult site, and the City has an interest in trying to encourage garage and off-street parking.  For those reasons, he said he was inclined to support granting the variance.


Chairman Lentz noted there are times when strict application of the rules becomes counter-productive.  He agreed with the applicant that a longer, flatter driveway would be better for the project and for the community.  He said his only concern was that the project stay within the 40 percent lot coverage limit.  Mr. Kuhel confirmed that the house will meet the City’s lot coverage requirements.


Chairman Lentz said he liked the off-street parking being provided on Humboldt Road.  He recommended adding a condition requiring signage for public use of this parking, with the wording approved by the City Engineer, and a condition regarding the 40 percent lot coverage.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to approve the variance, based on the applicant’s original proposal, with the revised conditions.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.


Mr. Garcia thanked the Planning Commission for its understanding and flexibility.


Commissioner Kerwin thanked the applicant and the members of the public who made comments.


2.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  11, 21-27 & 55-400 Industrial Way; Sign Review SR-2-05; Sign Program including off-site directional/ identification sign; Reeder Walsh and Paul Ewen, The Art Sign company, applicant; Brisbane-Bayshore Properties/Sierra Hotel Management Corp., owner; APN 005-310-010, -020, -070 & -100, 005-312-070, -100, -110 & -120, 005-320-020 & 005-340-080


Senior Planner Tune said the proposal was revised to limit the total number of signs per tenant and have a one-sided monument sign at the intersection of Industrial Way and Bayshore Boulevard.  For the sign to be visible from both directions, it needs to be perpendicular to Bayshore Boulevard, requiring relocation of approximately 120 feet of fence, rather than 40 feet as proposed.  Staff recommends that the applicant be required to landscape the area outside the fence to the satisfaction of the Community Development Director.  He recommended approval of the sign program subject to these changes.


Community Development Director Prince recommended adding a condition specifically requiring a landscaping plan.  He said he envisioned landscaping that could screen some of the view of the property behind the sign.  


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Jack Murphy, property manager, 10-400 Industrial Way, noted that staff’s design would place some leased space outside of the relocated fence, so the change would reduce rental income by about $3,000 per year.  He pointed out that requiring additional landscaping on top of this makes the venture quite expensive.


Mr. Murphy requested approval of the original design.  He said his sign designer suggested putting the sign inside the fence with landscaping around it.  He noted the location inside the fence will protect the sign from vandalism and flooding hazards along Bayshore Boulevard.  Chairman Lentz asked if the sign would need to be taller.  Mr. Murphy drew attention to the sign shown on Page F.2.9 of the staff report.  He offered to move the fence back farther onto the property and put landscaping around the sign.


Chairman Lentz noted a one-sided sign would not be as visible.  Mr. Murphy said the fence would have to be moved back farther to accommodate a two-sided sign.


Commissioner Hunter observed the proposal calls for a low-height monument sign indicating a general destination, like signs elsewhere that designate particular vicinities or neighborhoods.  He said he had no problem with a one-sided sign.  Commissioner Hunter added that he did not like the 13-foot-high sign as much as the lower version.  He expressed his opinion that the proposed sign would be an improvement, and he recommended allowing the applicant to move forward with a simple monument sign.


Mr. Murphy said his proposal calls for the same type of signs as those for other businesses along Bayshore Boulevard.


Chairman Lentz suggested angling the sign.


Commissioner Kerwin drew attention to the proposed location shown on Page F.2.8 of the staff report.


Chairman Lentz asked what type of landscaping Mr. Murphy envisioned.  Mr. Murphy responded that the area around the sign can be covered with white landscaping rock and indigenous plants from Mission Blue Nursery.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin, unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to approve the sign program with a revised Condition B to allow the monument sign as proposed by the applicant.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

3.
8 Thomas Avenue; Habitat Conservation Plan Compliance HCP-1-05, Mitigated Negative Declaration for single-family residence and off-site sidewalks; Nelson Cheung, applicant; Qing He Zhang, owner; APN 007-350-340


Senior Planner Tune recommended continuing this matter to the July 14 meeting to allow time for the staff to consult with the City Attorney.  He said the applicant plans to revise the design, and staff will need to review the proposed changes and determine if they would result in new environmental impacts and if they are responsive to comments made on the mitigated negative declaration.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing, but there were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to continue this matter to the July 14 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
3000 Sierra Point Parkway; Design Permit DP-1-05; Renewal of Design Permit DP-1-03 for a 6-story 180,000-sq. ft. office building; Randy Ackerman, Opus West Corp., applicant; Sierra Point LLC, owner; APN 007-165-090 & -100


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant is requesting a continuance of this matter to the June 23 meeting.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to continue this matter to the June 23 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince recommended canceling the June 11 workshop at the Marina and rescheduling it later in the summer.  He said staff would like more time to prepare the agenda and gather materials.  He added that Commissioner Hawawini sent an email indicating he supported postponing the workshop to a later time.


Chairman Lentz commented that it might be more productive to hold the workshop after the Baylands Specific Plan has been deemed complete.  


Director Prince recommended setting a workshop date when a full Commission is present.


Commissioner Kerwin asked about the status of the Specific Plan review process.  Director Prince said the applicant was still in the process of making revisions.  He estimated that a revised version of the plan might be submitted in a month or so.


Director Prince informed the Planning Commission that Clara Johnson had resigned from her seat on the City Council, effective July 4, 2005.  He said the staff appreciates the years Ms. Johnson has dedicated to the City and will miss her contributions.


Commissioner Hunter asked how the vacant Council seat will be filled.  Director Prince said the Council may appoint someone or wait for the November election.


Commissioner Kerwin noted Lee Panza’s, Michael Barnes’, and Sepi Richardson’s four-year terms will be expiring this November, and the vacant seat left by Clara Johnson would have a two-year term remaining.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Kerwin requested that a discussion on the San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan amendment process be placed on the agenda for the next meeting.  He said he has been hearing rumors and would appreciate an update.  He expressed concern that the proposed amendment could actually violate the terms of the HCP and undermine it.  Commissioner Kerwin noted the whole purpose of the HCP was to strike a balance between the environment and development.  He added that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service seems to have reversed its previous position and will no longer allow development in areas that were proposed before.


Community Development Director Prince offered to confer with the City Attorney and provide an update at the next meeting.  He said he understood that providing an assured source of funding for long-term maintenance was a major issue.  Commissioner Kerwin commented that there were problems with raising the assessment on property owners or levying a new fee.


Commissioner Hunter said he would be unable to attend the July 14 and July 28 meetings.


Chairman Lentz said John Zinner will be presenting a  green building proposal at the June 29 meeting of the Open Space and Ecology Committee, and he encouraged commissioners to attend.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter moved to adjourn to the next regular meeting on June 23, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Chairman Lentz, and the meeting was adjourned at 9:15 p.m.
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